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18 March 2004
The Secretary
Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee
Parliament House
Canberra ACT 2600

Dear Secretary
Inquiry into an Australian Republic
Thank you for the opportunity to make a submission to this inquiry.
In this submission I do not express a view on what form an Australian republic should take. Instead, I address some immediate priorities that could be achieved by legislative rather than constitutional change, as well as the process by which an Australian republic might be achieved.
While I have my own views on a model for a republic (indeed a range of models are constitutionally possible) and am happy to comment on specific proposals, I believe that a model should be arrived at through a broader process of public consultation and education. Unless such a process is undertaken, it would seem unlikely that a referendum on the republic will be passed.

Reform of the Office of Governor-General

The republic debate focusses on the office of the Head of State of Australia, with ongoing debate on whether the Governor-General or the Queen holds that position. While the Constitution does not provide an express answer, it would seem that, so long as Australia remains a constitutional monarchy, the Queen should be regarded, at least formally, as our Head of State. The Constitution makes it clear that the Queen lies at the apex of government. She is expressly vested with executive power by section 61. Where the Governor General is granted power, he exercises those responsibilities as her representative. Hence, section 61 states that while executive power is vested in the Queen, it is also ‘exercisable by the Governor General as the Queen’s representative’. Section 2 of the Constitution states that: ‘A Governor General appointed by the Queen shall be Her Majesty’s representative in the Commonwealth.’ If the Governor General were our Head of State, it would leave Australia in the anomalous position of having a Head of State who is the representative of a foreign power.

Quite apart from this question, the events that overtook the term of Governor General Dr Peter Hollingworth demonstrate that the office of Governor General is in need of reform. The serious deficiencies exposed in the office need to be remedied now given that any move towards a republic is likely to occur in the longer term, and even then with an uncertain chance of success.
The position of Governor-General can be updated through legislation, and by changing the Letters Patent issued by the Queen. This should include changes to how the appointment and dismissal procedures of the office can be improved. Change without a referendum is possible so long as the Queen continues to make the formal appointment of the Governor-General. There is nothing to prevent, for example, greater popular involvement in the selection of the person whom the Queen will appoint.

While direct election would be possible if the powers of the Governor-General are codified, the selection of our next Governor-General could start with Australians making nominations for the post. Names should be sought from across the community as part of a public debate on the sort of person we would like to see in the job. These nominations should then be vetted and reduced to a shortlist of three to five names by a committee composed of politicians, community leaders and perhaps chaired by a former Governor-General. The Prime Minister, in consultation with other political leaders, should then choose one of these names. This process would build upon the current system and leave the final decision with the Prime Minister. Though this proposal does not necessarily resemble the republican model that may ultimately be chosen, it does provide Australians with a voice in the selection of their Governor-General for the first time. 

A further option might be to seek to codify the reserve powers of the Governor-General. These powers ought to be codified in any event if they are transferred to an Australian President and there is no reason why this should not first occur with regard to the Governor-General. Indeed, addressing this issue at this early stage might make the eventual transition to a republic more straightforward. Section 2 of the Constitution states that the Governor‑General ‘shall have and may exercise in the Commonwealth during the Queen’s pleasure, but subject to this Constitution, such powers and functions of the Queen as Her Majesty may be pleased to assign to him’. It is arguable that these powers could be codified (so long as this did not expand the powers beyond the scope permissible under the Constitution) by altering the Letters Patent issued by the Queen or, more appropriately, by legislation.
Reform of the Reform Process

Australia has an abysmal record of constitutional change. The fact that only eight of 44 proposals have been passed by the Australian people (and none for the last quarter century) demonstrates both a failure to put (and sell) appropriate proposals to the people. Hundreds of millions of dollars has been wasted in holding unsuccessful referendums. The Australian experience also suggests that the process by which a referendum proposal is developed can be crucial to the success of the referendum. Hence, at this early stage, the process should be the focus of any move towards an Australian republic.

If Australia is not to add to the referendum failures of 1984, 1988 and 1999, attention must be given to how the referendum machinery can be made to work more effectively. A starting point is the realisation that a mere one-off vote in a referendum is, by itself, not enough to give Australians a sense of ownership of the reform process. A popular convention can go some way towards giving people a sense of involvement. However, as with the 1998 convention on the republic, this can easily be overtaken by the partisan nature of the referendum campaign itself.
Attention should be given to how Australians can become more informed and involved throughout the reform process, including in the last weeks of the campaign. A key requirement is access to independent, accurate and credible information about the proposed reform and the constitutional background to it. This was lacking in 1999. Even the limited ‘neutral’ advertising was the subject of suspicion and doubt. In addition, the 71 page Yes and No case booklet provided to voters did not do the job. It told Australians very little about what they needed to know. Overall, we did not get value for the $24.5m of government funds spent on advertising.

In 1999, Australians did not have access to any generally available source of factual information. This should be remedied for future referendums. A new system should be introduced that would clearly separate the basic information required by Australians to cast their vote from the partisan arguments of the Yes and No cases. Without such information, referendums will continue to be plagued by the destructive argument ‘Don’t Know-Vote No’. 

The provision of better information to voters only requires a rewrite of the basic referendum procedures, and not of the Constitution. This can be brought about by the Federal Parliament. This Committee might undertake a separate inquiry into the Referendum (Machinery Provisions) Act 1984 (Cth) that would examine the effectiveness of the current process, including the Yes and No case procedures, in providing information to the Australian people.
Regard should also be had to the recent success of the ACT Government in having enacted the Human Rights Act 2004, Australia’s first Bill of Rights. In a nation with a history of unsuccessful attempts to bring about major legal reform, ranging from prior attempts at Bills of Rights to the 1999 republic referendum, much can be learnt from this achievement. The ACT Government did not pre-empt debate with its own preferred model, but engaged in a lengthy period of consultation that allowed for community engagement and education. This involved an appointed Committee that held town meetings and many consultations with community and expert groups. The Committee also sought submissions from the public and commissioned a deliberative poll of ACT residents. All up there were 49 public forums held on the issue (or around one forum for every 6,500 people). This process is a rare example of a successful translation of majority support for legal change into a concrete outcome, albeit without a referendum.
The Path to an Australian republic

If the reform process is improved to enable Australians to understand the issues involved in any proposal for an Australian republic, any future referendum on the question is more likely to succeed. However, this by itself is unlikely to be sufficient. A successful proposal may also require momentum built up over a significant period of time through community engagement and through capturing the imagination of the Australian people. Of course, it is not possible to develop such momentum only during a referendum campaign itself. Indeed, if the popular aspect of the process is left only to the referendum campaign, people are likely to feel excluded.

Australians do not want to be left out of important decisions such as to the choice of model for a republic or the text of a new preamble to the Constitution. Hence, the period leading up to the vote should also include a plebiscite on this issue as well as a convention to work through the specific drafting matters for the model to be finally put to the people at a referendum. These and other suggestions for a successful referendum process are set out in the attached article entitled ‘The Treaty Debate, Bills of Rights and the Republic: Strategies and Lessons for Reform’. The article at pages 19-23 sets out ten lessons for reform that are as pertinent to the republic debate as they are to the debate over a treaty between Indigenous peoples and the wider Australian community.
Summary
I support a process that is based upon:

1.
changes being made now to the office of Governor-General that deal with current problems with the office and that meet community expectations for greater involvement in the selection of the officeholder;
2.
a process of education of and consultation with the Australian people conducted at a national and community level; and
3.
a referendum of the Australian people on a model emerging from prior processes such as a plebiscite and a drafting convention.

Yours sincerely

George Williams
SYDNEY 2052 AUSTRALIA
Email: george.williams@unsw.edu.au
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